
Faculty Senate Minutes
March 26, 2004
The Roane State Community College Faculty Senate met Friday, March 26, 2004 in H-236 on the Oak Ridge campus with Robert Alfonso, Faculty Senate president, presiding. Nineteen members and four officers attended.
The following attended:

	Officers:

· Robert Alfonso, president
· Robert Benson, secretary

· Pat Brown, past president

· Don Windham, vice-president
Business and Technology:

· Michael Chung
· Sam Ruple

· David Thais

· Pat Wurth
Health Science and Nursing:

· Vickie Hensley
· Jean Robinson

· Marty Young


	Humanities:

· Maria Barriga

· Heather Burnette

· Curtis Currie

· Bryan Wilkerson
Library:

· Laura Vaughn
Math/Science:

· Pat Bailey
· Jim Condon
· Jeff Sexton
Social & Behavioral Sciences:
· Gary Heidinger

· Don Lanza
· Bill Schramm

· John Thomas



Item 1: Greetings
Senate President Robert Alfonso convened the meeting at 2:33pm.
Item 2: Approval of minutes
Objections were raised to the following sentence from the Academic Integrity in Distance Education Courses section of the February 2004 minutes: “Ultimately, senators agreed that a uniform policy requiring proctored exams would not be helpful in all circumstances and could impinge upon the academic freedom of individual instructors to organize their classes as they deem best.”

Several senators indicated that the phrase “Ultimately, senators agreed…” suggested that the issue had been formally resolved by Faculty Senate and that no further conversation was needed. In fact, it was pointed out, no such agreement had been reached and Senate expected to conduct further discussion at a future session after more information could be obtained.

Robert Benson suggested amended wording to read as follows: “Several senators expressed concern that a uniform policy requiring proctored exams would not be helpful in all circumstances and could impinge upon the academic freedom of individual instructors to organize their classes as they deem best.”

February 2004 minutes were approved unanimously as amended.
Item 3: Benroth Ballots
Don Windham, Senate vice-president, reported that all Benroth Award nomination forms have been distributed to faculty. Nomination forms should be returned to Don by April 6. Selected nominees will be notified by April 15 which will allow them plenty of time to gather their portfolio materials together.
Item 4: Accumulated sick leave
Curtis Currie brought the question of how accumulated sick leave figures into retirement date calculations for participants in an elective retirement benefits plan (ie. TIAA-CREF). Upon hiring, Roane State faculty members are asked to choose either the Tennessee Consolidated Retirement System (TCRS) or the TIAA-CREF program.
Participants in the TCRS program receive credits for their unused sick leave hours which may be applied toward an earlier retirement date. Participants in the optional plan do not receive any such credit for unused sick leave.

The issue was brought forward to see how other senators in the TIAA-CREF plan felt about their “lost” sick leave hours. Specifically, Curtis asked if, upon hiring, all faculty members had been informed of this difference between plans.

Jim Condon questioned how sick leave credits might be applied toward optional plan participants since there is no set age for retirement eligibility in such plans. 

Curtis provided senators with information from Human Resources stating that all employees are notified about the potential sick leave credits for TCRS participants. However, no explicit mention of sick leave usage is given to elective plan participants. Several senators indicated that they had not understood this particular difference between plans when hired. It was suggested that a formal statement in the RSCC sick leave policy might further clarify the matter for TIAA-CREF participants.

Sick leave policy for optional retirement plan participants is set by the TBR chancellor as stated in TBR policy 5:01:03:03. A suggestion was given that Betty Denison bring up the issue at the next TBR faculty sub-council meeting. Specifically, she might ask if there is someway to redeem unused sick leave for participants in optional retirement programs, even if only to bank it and leave for the future use of non-retired colleagues.

No specific motions or proposals were made.

Item 5: Technology Access Fee committee update
A proposal has been put forward by Tim Carroll, Executive Director of the Information Technology (IT) department and Chair of the Technology committee, to reorganize the composition and operation of the Technology Access Fee committee. Currently, this committee is comprised of 30 members and meets yearly to prioritize projects funded in whole or in part by technology access fee (TAF) money.

As proposed, TAF project requests would be separated into two main groups: recurring information technology maintenance needs administered by the IT department and all other non-recurring projects administered by various college departments. Under this proposal, faculty TAF project requests would be prioritized within each division and then prioritized as a whole by the vice-president of academic affairs. The reorganized TAF committee would be comprised of 10 members as follows: the Executive Director of Information Technology (chair); 2 students (SGA president and one other student); 2 faculty members (faculty senate representative and general faculty member); 1 academic dean; 1 Administrative Council member; 1 Information Technology representative; 1 Instructional Technology representative; and the Internal Auditor (non-voting member). This reorganized TAF committee would meet only to verify that the two pools of money have been allocated in accordance with TBR guidelines.
Robert Alfonso relayed the affirmation from Dr. King and President McCamey that TAF decisions made for the upcoming 2004-2005 fiscal year would be made using the current TAF committee structure and that any redesign of the TAF committee would be treated as a policy change and submitted for faculty senate review. 

A number of senators expressed concern that this proposal was an effort to disenfranchise faculty and other college stakeholders from contributing to the decision-making process. Other senators indicated unfamiliarity with how such decisions are usually handled and what possibilities are available. Specifically, are there non-TAF ways to fund recurring technology costs?
Senators expressed a strong interest in learning more about how TAF projects are currently prioritized and funded and want more details about specific proposals made that affect the nature of the TAF committee. Before any formal judgments are made, senators asked that Tim Carroll and Steve Ward, Director of the Center for Teaching Arts, be invited to explain the details of the TAF process and Tim’s recent proposal. Senate voted unanimously to invite Tim and Steve to speak at a future senate meeting early in the 2004-05 term.
Item 6: Promotion and tenure issues
Concerns were raised about the fairness of the promotion and tenure process currently in practice. Without mentioning specifics, it was shared that complaints against candidates for promotion and/or tenure are sometimes brought up at the final division voting session with no prior notice to the candidate or deans. Complaints that are not documented in any formal manner within the candidate’s portfolio or job evaluations are brought at the last minute before a vote is to be conducted. Complaints are supposed to be brought up prior to the voting session so that they can be investigated and considered in a fair and timely manner.
Promotion and tenure decisions are based largely upon evidence presented in portfolios and yearly evaluations. The problem, it was suggested, stems from a lack of adequate input into the faculty evaluation process. Candidates’ portfolios are often very positive documents because they are put together by the candidates themselves. Yearly evaluations often miss certain kinds of problems with a candidate’s performance. As one senator said, “[There is a] disconnect between the evaluation that deans do and what faculty members know [about a candidate].”

Several senators suggested that denial of tenure for undocumented complaints could expose the college to legal action. A suggestion was made to implement a standardized form which deans could use to solicit both positive and negative feedback about a faculty member’s performance before the yearly evaluation is conducted.

Senators expressed an interest in implementing and improving a mentoring process to help shepherd newly hired faculty members through the promotion and tenure process. Such mentors might help desirable tenure candidates improve upon negative performance traits before it is too late.
Several years ago, Bruce Fisher helped create a document recommending a faculty mentoring process but it was never implemented. Senate voted unanimously to distribute this earlier proposal to all senators for review and discussion at the April senate meeting.
Item 7: Adjournment
Robert Alfonso announced that nominations for 2004-05 term senate officers should be submitted to him and Robert Benson before the next meeting. Officers will be elected at the April 2004 meeting.
The meeting was adjourned at 3:55pm.
Minutes prepared by Robert Benson, Faculty Senate secretary
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